 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 6th January 2015.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
S Rees, D, Duckfield, E Feetham, J Griffiths, D Hole, 




D Norcross, R Platt, S Radford-Smith, D Rigby, 



E Rogers and C Williams.

273/14
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr H Langen.
274/14
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

The only declarations made were in relation to the report from the Finance Committee with members declaring an interest in the bodies they are involved with in respect of the specific donations allocated.
275/14
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:  (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the meeting held on the 2nd and 29th December 2014 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham seconded by Cllr Platt and agreed by full Council.


276/14
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Pavement, Old School Yard.  The Clerk reported that PLANED had informed her that they are not responsible for the pavement leading to the swimming pool. 
277/14 REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

There was nothing to report from either County Cllr Evans or County Cllr Morse.
278/14
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
Leave of absence.  The Clerk read out an email from Cllr Langen asking for a further month’s leave of absence from meetings due to ill-health.





IT WAS RESOLVED that this would be in order.







1 of 6




Signed ………………...
b)
Precept 2015/16.  The Clerk had received a letter and a form from the County Council for the 2015/16 Precept requirements.  This form needs to be completed and returned to the County Council by Friday 16th January 2015.
c)
Old CP School.  The Clerk explained that the meeting with Nicola Beech from JBP was cancelled tonight, due to the intended meeting at the County Council on Monday 12th January 2015.  Ms Beech had been informed that the Town Council would be represented at this meeting.  The Clerk had chased the Town Council’s invite with County Cllr Evans and was told that as two members of the Town Council were going to be present representing other bodies and as the Town Council have already received the presentation, they would not be invited due to the limited room space for the meeting.  





IT WAS RESOLVED, following discussion that the Clerk should inform Nicola that the Town Council are not going to be officially represented at the meeting and to request that Nicola meets with the Town Council on Tuesday 20th January 2015 at 7.30 p.m.

d)
Ludlow Town Council.  The Clerk had received a letter from Ludlow Council asking for the Town Council’s experience of registering an Asset of Community Value.  The Town Council do not have any experience of this.

e)
Simon Hart MP.  The Clerk had received a list of Mr Hart’s surgeries for January to March 2015.  Unfortunately, there is no surgery being held in Narberth. 
f)
Non domestic rates.  The Clerk reported on the summons she had received to appear in Court for non-payment of rates on the basement of the Old Town Hall.  The Clerk wrote to the County Council to explain that this part of the building is empty.  On receipt of this, the summons was cancelled and no payment is necessary. 
g)
Donation.  The Clerk had received a request for a financial donation from Relate.  

h)
CCTV.  The Clerk reported on the review into the use of publicly-funded CCTV’s across half of Wales, which is to be the subject of high-level discussions.  The Clerk had emailed a copy of this to the town councillors in order that they may comment if they so wished.

i)
Chamber of Trade.  The Clerk reported on the minutes from the Chamber’s meeting held on the 17th November 2014.  
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Signed ………………
j)
Section 137 Expenditure.  The Clerk informed Council that the Welsh Government have stated that the appropriate sum for the purposes of section 137(4)(a) of the LGA 1972  for 2015-16 is £7.36 per elector.  

k)
Welsh Flag.  The Clerk informed Council that she had received several calls in December informing her that the Welsh Flag was flying upside down on the Queens Hall.  The Clerk had reported this to the Manager of the Queens Hall and this has now been rectified.   

l)
Road Closure.  The Clerk reported that she had received notice regarding the road closure on the 18th December 2014 in order that repairs to the speed tables in the vicinity of Narberth CP could be carried out.
m)
Internal Audit.  The Clerk reported that the Council’s internal auditors had carried out a mini audit on the 29th December 2014 and all was found to be present and correct.

n)
Review of Electoral Arrangements.  The Clerk reported on the Report and Proposals for the County of Pembrokeshire from the Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales.  
o)
Natural Resources Wales.  The Clerk had received a summary of two important urban trees studies which were officially launched in Wrexham last month at the Climate Change Commission for Wales’s event.

279/14
PLANNING/LICENSING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

279.2
Planning permission has been granted to:
a)
14/0745/PA St Chads, Kiln Park Road – Alterations, loft conversion, new porch and access.

b)
14/0633/PA  Rushacre Industrial Estate – re-position of electricity poles to allow development.

c)
14/0662/PA  6 Dan y Bryn, Castle Mead, The Bridge – Removal of condition 1 of planning consent 09/0670/PA to allow unrestricted occupancy of the dwelling.

280/14
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Christmas Lights.  Cllr Feetham reported that he had received a lot of good
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Signed ………………


comments on this year’s festive lighting.  Cllr Norcross stated that he was surprised to see the lights being taken down so soon on the 2nd January 2015 and felt that they should have been left up longer.  The Clerk informed Council that the Contract requires that the lights are dismantled during the first week of January and that she is aware that the Contractor would be watching the weather forecast for the best time to take the lights down and to do so with the minimum disturbance to motorists. 
b)
Highway.  Cllr Griffiths raised his concern regarding the amount of mud, rubble, etc., being left on the main road at Castle Hill whilst building work is taking place in Mill Lane as this could prove to be a danger for motorists with slippery road surface.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should report this to the County Council and ask that the builder cleans up as he is going.

c)
County Councillors.  Cllr Norcross raised his concern that neither County Councillor attends the Town Council meetings.  Cllr Norcross asked if the County Councillors could be reminded that there is a slot allocated to them on the Agenda each month where members of the Town Council would like to hear what is happening at County level.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should contact both County Councillors regarding this.  

d)
Victoria Close.  Members asked if the Clerk would contact the Planning Department at the County Council to find out what building plans have been passed for the new development at Victoria Close.

e)
Old Keg Yard.  Cllr Hole complained about the condition of the road at the Old Keg Yard and was informed that the road has not yet been adopted by the County Council.
f)
Market Square.  Cllr Hole stated that the traders at Market Square are looking into a solar powered Christmas tree for this year’s festive season.  Cllr Feetham suggested the traders in Market Street/Market Square started raising money toward lighting up this area, as the traders in the High Street did previously.  

As there are no lampposts to put motifs on and it is not possible to string lights across the road, members suggested lighting up the building themselves.  Cllr Hole is to look into costings for this and to speak to Whitland or St Davids to gain ideas.  
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Signed ………………...
g)
Pavements.  Cllr Duckfield stated that although complaints have been made to the County Council since June last year, the pavement has still not been repaired in Spring Gardens.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this again and ask for a response as to what is happening.  

h)
Northfield Road junction.  Cllr Williams asked if anything has been received from Ben Blake regarding the promised report.  The Clerk will chase this.
i)
Charles Salmon Memorial Gardens.  Cllr Williams complained about the amount of A boards on the Gardens.  Following a vote, it was decided not to report this to the County Council but to speak to the individuals concerned.  Cllr Rees abstained from voting on this issue.
j)
Residential Christmas Lights display.  Cllr Rogers informed members that the winner of last year’s best Christmas Lights display was Maria and Gavin James, from Jesse Road.  Cllr Radford-Smith is to print off a certificate for this award.  
k)
Narberth Castle.  Cllr Hole asked when the Castle was likely to be fully re-opened as interest has been voiced to hold a Medieval Market there.  The Clerk stated that she will chase a date from the County Council.
281/14  MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:   

             (Agenda item 9)  

Future Forum.  Cllr Norcross reported on the Forum’s meeting held on the 9th December 2014.  The Forum had written to the County Council regarding their concerns in relation to the Old CP School and the County Council agreed to meet with members of the Forum, the Chamber of Trade, PLANED, the Museum and Civic Week on the 12th January 2015.  Cllr Norcross stated that the Forum had assumed that the Town Council would be invited directly by the County Council.

Swim Narberth.  Cllr Rees reported that whilst the Pool was closed over the Christmas period, volunteers had helped spring clean and repaint the Swimming Pool.  Cllr Rees stated that, “the valuable volunteers worked extremely hard making the premises look bright and fresh for its re-opening and that she was absolutely gobsmacked as to how hard the volunteers worked and that she was very 

proud of them all”.
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Signed ……………….
Winter Carnival.  Cllr Platt stated that whilst the Carnival was a success, they could have done with more people.  Complaints had been made as to why the Parade stopped in the High Street and as to why it only went around the town once.  Suggestions were made that perhaps more shops could stay open as the evening ended very abruptly.
282/14
REPORT FROM FINANCE COMMITTEE:  (Agenda item 10)
The Clerk worked through the Precept report from the Finance Committee with the full Council.  




IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the report and the Finance Committee’s recommendation to increase the Precept by £1,000.    Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Williams and agreed by full Council.  
283/14
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 11)

283.1  
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit. 





£     457.68

b)
PCC 3rd instalment of Precept.





£13,333.00      
c)
Santander (interest) -






£           .01
283.2
Payments due:
a)
British Gas (3 invoices)






£      25.75
b)
Skycam Contracts (retainer)  -





£ 1,080.00



IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by Cllr Rees seconded by Cllr Radford-Smith and agreed by full Council.

Signed ……………………………………….
Date ………………………..
                                 Mayor
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